Friends of Darwen Cemetery AGM 

at 7.00 pm on Wednesday 25 April 2018
held at Darwen Heritage Centre, Holker House, Darwen
Present: Ann Stokes, Joyce Donnelly, Paul Dargan, Ineke Bateman, Rosemary Jackson, Anne Lamont, Roy Cox, Stephen Henry, Kath Walsh, Mick Walsh, Steve Davies, Diane Walsh, John East, Jill Marr, Lynda van Dijk, Tony Foster, Peter van Dijk.

Welcome and opening remarks by our Chairman, John East
Tony Foster introduced the talk by Stephen Irwin, Education Officer, Blackburn Museum. The talk was entitled: ‘They Win or Die who wear the Rose of Lancaster: the defence of Givenchy 9-11th April 1918’ 
Stephen gave us a very entertaining and informative talk about a very serious topic. When the three brigades of Lancashire troops in the 55th West Lancashire Division were attacked during Germany’s Spring Offensive in 1918, the Germans expected an easy victory. However, under their strict and unyielding commander, General Jeudwine, the West Lancashires were extremely well-trained and well-prepared. They held out so that Germany could not achieve a breakthrough and this led to the “final ruination of the German plans”. It is an action well worth remembering.
Tony thanked Steven for his talk. The audience showed its appreciation by a round of applause.

Business of the Annual General Meeting
1. Apologies: Brent Stevenson, David and Karimeh Foster, Colin Briggs, Diane Davies.
2. Minutes of last AGM - approved - proposed by Roy Cox, seconded by Mick Walsh.
3. Matters arising – none.
4. Presentation of the Chair’s Annual Report.
John presented his eighth (and final) annual report. Since the start of the Friends in 2010. He outlined the activities in War Grave adoption, Grave Maintenance, wildlife survey, working parties and the WW1 memorial. He thanked the volunteers for their hundreds of hours maintaining and restoring various parts of the Cemetery. The annual Remembrance Day services were well-attended, and Tony’s research had revealed a potential new war grave which would bring our tally to 100. He thanked our donors for their contributions, and our Trustees for their hard work, to complete the memorial. Particular thanks are due to Brent Stevenson for his continued and invaluable support. We shall be unveiling it on 1st July, after which John will lay down the chairmanship.
John read Diane Davies’s report which thanked Brent Stevenson for mowing paths to make all the war graves accessible. Two of them are available for adoption. The Remembrance Services will be held again in 2018.

John also read Paul Dargan’s report indicating that there were 21 graves in the quarterly Grave Maintenance scheme, which now all had a common renewal date at the end of September. We are not recruiting more graves to the scheme but we are doing occasional grave restorations. 
Steve thanked John for the amazing job he has done as chairman. He has “connections like an octopus” in every direction.
5. Presentation of Accounts (Treasurer)
Diane presented the accounts for the year to 31 December 2017. Income of £2878 came from sales of memorials £520, grave maintenance and restoration £830, sale of wreaths £126, sale of booklets £166, sundries £257, and finally Lloyd Trust £979 spent on improvements to the Whitehall Hut and our warm waterproof orange jackets for the volunteers. Besides these, the main items of expenditure were £690 deposit for the manufacture of tiles for the WW1 memorial, £255 on flags for working party recruitment, £569 for insurance, £115 on AGM expenses, £104 on grave maintenance and £105 on a mower battery. Total expenses £3225. Balance at year end £4360 of which £1310 is ring-fenced for the WW1 memorial.
Since the start of this year, we have received donations of over £20,000 to be spent on the WW1 memorial.
6. Adoption of Accounts – proposed by Paul Dargan, seconded by Tony Foster, passed unanimously.
7. Appointment of Auditors – proposed by Mick Walsh and seconded by Ann Stokes that we should appoint John Painter.
8. Steve Davies - The WW1 Reflective Project
Steve reviewed the history of this ambitious scheme, the gratis contributions from various organisations and the disappointment when the Heritage Lottery Bid was rejected. Happily, Mick came up with a cracking Plan B, and the donors were charmed into switching allegiance and funds to the new scheme. Brent Stevenson provided invaluable support, the wall is almost finished, and we are now in a position to invite the Lord Lieutenant and others to the unveiling on 1st July, Somme Day.
The memorial will provide cohesion to the war graves and act as a beacon of quality to push the local authority to raise standards in looking after the Cemetery.
Mick Walsh described the concept behind his idea. The memorial is a curved wall on which to display the ten plaques designed using ideas from local school children and donated and produced by Brent. He described how he designed the woven hurdle design for the terracotta tiles to go between the plaques. Granite in the form of carved sandbags will be used to support the two benches at the memorial.
9. Jill Marr - Working Parties report
Jill filed her report of the work done in 2017 and the proposals for 2018. Our volunteers gave over 1500 hours of their time last year, valued at £13,000.  This was appreciably less than in 2016, so we need to consider recruiting new and younger members to help us. 

The width of the hedge on Section H was considerably reduced, exposing 60 graves that were previously inaccessible. The waste was transported to the top of the Cemetery by a willing local farmer, for which we are very grateful, especially as the local council no longer provides a vehicle with driver to take away our waste. Other tasks included maintenance to path edges, maintaining the planted areas, sucker removal and grave maintenance.
We have a very full plan for maintenance, restoration, development and special projects in 2018.
John thanked Jill for her commitment to planning and leading the working parties.
10. Election of Trustees 
All ten trustees were willing to stand again and were re-elected – proposed by Kath Walsh and seconded by Lynda van Dijk. The trustees for 2018 are John East (chair), Steve Davies (president), Diane Walsh (treasurer), Diane Davies, Mick Walsh, Jill Marr, Paul Dargan, Tony Foster, Roy Cox and Peter van Dijk (secretary). According to our constitution, we are allowed up to twelve trustees, but there were no new nominees. 

11. Any other business
Roy Cox and Paul Dargan thanked Mick Walsh for his work on Plan B – designing, proposing, developing, negotiating, pushing, manufacturing, checking and communicating. Well done, Mick.
John thanked Maria and Sarah for the cakes they provided tonight.
